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LAW REFORM (MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS (ASBESTOS DISEASES)) BILL 2001 
Third Reading 

MR GRAHAM (Pilbara) [12.34 pm]:  I move - 

That the Bill be now read a third time. 

MR BRADSHAW (Murray-Wellington) [12.34 pm]:  I support this legislation.  I intended to speak in the 
second reading debate yesterday, but being cooperative, I waited until today so that we could finish a little earlier 
last night.  I wholeheartedly support this legislation and congratulate the member for Pilbara for bringing it 
before the House.  I have had a long association with the Asbestos Diseases Society, as the member for Pilbara 
probably has.  My association goes back to when I was shadow Minister for Health from 1986 to 1989.  I used to 
attend the society’s meetings at a house in Charles Street, North Perth.  Between 200 and 300 people attended 
those meetings.  Robert Vojakovic and his wife Rosemary do an excellent job in looking after those who are 
suffering, or possibly will suffer, from the effects of asbestos inhalation, and helping families who need 
assistance and counselling, as is the case in many situations.  Certain people were aware that asbestos was a 
problem 40 to 60 years ago, but because of greed and money, they overlooked the possibility of people 
becoming ill and dying.  It was an unfortunate period for Western Australia, during which certain events could 
have been prevented but were not.  Those problems have accumulated over many years and are now coming 
home to roost.  Unfortunately, those people who inhaled asbestos fibres often have a time bomb ticking away 
inside.  It is a situation in which many people are worried, and at least now they have somewhere to go for 
assistance, counselling, medical and legal advice and the like. 

As I said, Robert Vojakovic started the Asbestos Diseases Society.  I became associated with it in the 1980s 
when it had been going for some time.  These people are dedicated to their work.  I also have a friend in Harvey, 
Gary Van Burgel, who worked at the Wittenoom mine and has asbestos fibres in his lungs.  Fortunately, at this 
stage, it has not progressed to cause him problems.  However, he has concerns about what may happen, as do 
many other people.  I mention Gary Van Burgel because he is a member of the committee of the Asbestos 
Diseases Society.  He does a lot of voluntary work helping families in the south west, one of whose members is 
suffering from the effects of asbestos - be it asbestosis, mesothelioma or whatever - and this work is done at his 
own cost and time, without recompense.  There are a few of those people around who are prepared to donate 
their time to this cause.   

It is important that those people who have commenced legal action be looked after.  Unfortunately, once people 
are diagnosed as having mesothelioma, they generally have up to 12 months to live.  Those who know the legal 
system will be aware that 12 months is not an adequate time frame in which to get to court and have a judgment 
made.  This legislation provides for the court case to continue after the death of the person involved in the legal 
action.  At least it gives comfort to the families that they will get some compensation.  Many people suffering 
from these dreadful diseases are very concerned about what will happen to their families.  It will comfort those 
individuals greatly if they know that there will be some compensation to help their families cope financially after 
their death.  Those people do not need any more stress.  They should not have to worry about what will happen 
to their families.   

I congratulate the member for Pilbara.  I am sorry that we as a Government did not bring in this legislation, and 
that it was also not brought in by previous Governments.  I support the legislation and look forward to its passing 
through the Parliament as quickly as possible.  

MR HYDE (Perth) [12.40 pm]:  I similarly rise to support this legislation.  Not only is this legislation well 
overdue, but also it is incumbent upon this Parliament to make sure that it does its darnedest to ensure the Bill is 
passed as soon as possible.  I commend the member for Pilbara for his long campaign on behalf of Western 
Australians who have been affected by the ravages of asbestosis and other similar diseases.   

I speak briefly from a personal perspective.  As the Mayor of the Town of Vincent, I had a close relationship 
with the association most concerned with this legislation.  I inherited that role from my predecessor at the Town 
of Vincent, the late Jack Marks.  I know that Jack worked with the member for Pilbara and others on this issue 
and, as a worker and union organiser in Wittenoom and elsewhere in the Pilbara, had personal experience of it.   

I commend the member for Pilbara for introducing this Bill.  I also commend the Leader of the House and the 
Labor Party for giving this Bill the priority it deserves.  It is a credit to this Government and this Parliament, in 
which almost half the members are new, that this legislation is going through within 10 months of the 
Government being elected to office.   

MR GRAHAM (Pilbara) [12.41 pm]:  I thank all members who have publicly or privately supported the 
legislation, and all the political parties for their unanimous support.  It has taken only 40 years for this legislation 
to pass through this Parliament.  I am very proud to have been associated with it; although - I appreciate the nice 



Extract from Hansard 
[ASSEMBLY - Thursday, 13 December 2001] 

 p7152c-7154a 
Mr Larry Graham; Mr John Bradshaw; Mr John Hyde 

 [2] 

things people have said about me - I have simply been the parliamentary mouthpiece for thousands of Western 
Australians who have been pushing for this legislation for most of their adult lives.   

Wittenoom was and is a tragedy in Western Australia.  There is no better example of a situation in which every 
check and balance in the state and federal system failed miners.  The legislative requirements and the cabinet 
decisions of the Government of the day failed.  The corporate governance of the private sector companies that 
operated in the mine failed and the companies were negligent.  The Department of Health failed in its obligations 
and requirements.  The union movement failed in its requirements, responsibilities and obligations.  The system 
frustrated the individual rights of union members.  The mines departments, which had the authority to deal with 
these matters, not only failed in their responsibilities, but also neglected to act when they could and should have 
acted.  

I would like to eliminate the perception of many people in Western Australia that Wittenoom was an act of 
ignorance.  It was not.  It was an act of corporate treachery.  The people who operated that mine knew of the 
effect of their operations.  They might not have known of mesothelioma, and that is a legitimate defence, but 
they certainly knew that asbestos had caused a series of cases of fibrositis and other respiratory diseases, because 
there had been settlements in both the United Kingdom and the United States of America 100 years before the 
Wittenoom mine opened.  Civil litigation over asbestos-related diseases had been settled both in and out of court.  
At a church service a year ago, I quoted at length from the determinations of factory inspectors in London in the 
late 1880s of the effect of asbestos factories in the suburbs of London.  Those decisions were current, published, 
and understood by the people who operated companies that mined asbestos.  It is for that reason that those 
companies have had extraordinary damages payments awarded against them every time they have been to court.  
It is not open to people to argue that the operators of Wittenoom were not aware of the risks they were taking.  
They were.  The book Blue Murder: Two Thousand Doomed to Die - The Shocking Truth About Wittenoom’s 
Deadly Dust points out that 3 500 people have died as a consequence of mining in Wittenoom.  That death rate is 
higher than that of Bhopal and any other example of negligence by an industrial company.  Ironically, large 
numbers of the people who died were not from Australia.  We had a principled position in the late 1940s and 
early 1950s in which people in displaced persons’ camps - this sounds a bit familiar - in Europe at the end of the 
war who wanted to come to Australia were offered three options: they could work on the Snowy River scheme, 
on the trans-Australian railway line or at Wittenoom.  It is a great tragedy that many of those who chose to go to 
Wittenoom are now dead and their families destitute.  That is the consequence of the decision those people 
made.  We must live with that scar on Australian society.  We should consider some of our recent public 
performances relating to displaced persons and think of the effects of those decisions.  We are still bearing the 
brunt of some very poor decisions made 50 years ago.  

I never set out to be a champion for asbestos causes.  I originally became involved because I was a union official 
in the mining industry.  A rank-and-file trade union official stirred my interest, and when I was elected to 
Parliament, the town of Wittenoom was in my electorate.  The member for Dawesville and others served on a 
very good select committee that comprehensively dealt with this question.  Despite criticism, that report has 
stood the test of time.  I have heard many people in this State say that it is one of the better reports that has come 
out of the Legislative Assembly.   

One cannot get close to this issue without developing an enormous amount of admiration for the people who 
have been involved in the fight against asbestos-related diseases and for compensation.  I refer to people like Dr 
Jim McNulty, a wonderful gentleman who was the district inspector in the Kalgoorlie office of the Department 
of Health.  He took a stand, despite all the power of bureaucracy and government pressuring him to change his 
mind.  Dr McNulty did not shift.  It is a great credit to that man that he is now in his 70s and retired and still 
appears in court cases to represent the interests of asbestos victims seeking compensation.  He is a great Western 
Australian who has never received the credit he deserves.  There are also people like Robert Vojakovic and his 
entire family, Bill Musk and Professor Bruce Robinson.  A horde of people provide the backbone of the fight for 
fairness for these working people.   

I finish on the point that most of the people with asbestos-related diseases are working people who have received 
a death sentence for simply going to work.   

I sincerely congratulate the Government and the minister for the positive approach they have taken to this Bill.  
It is no great surprise to me that the two most significant pieces of legislation relating to asbestos compensation 
were the removal of the statute of limitations by the Burke Government and this legislation assisted by the 
current Government.  I thank the House. 

Question put and passed. 

Bill read a third time and transmitted to the Council. 
 


